
 

Standards for Director Independence 

A director is not considered independent if: 

(i) the director or an immediate family member is a current partner of the company’s 
independent auditor (currently Ernst & Young LLP);  

(ii) the director is a current employee of such firm;  
(iii) the director has an immediate family member who is a current employee of such firm and 

who participates in the firm’s audit, assurance, or tax compliance (but not tax planning) 
practice; or  

(iv) the director or an immediate family member was within the last four years (but is no longer) 
a partner or employee of such firm and personally worked on our audit within that time.  

In addition, a director is not considered independent if any of the following relationships existed within 
the previous four years:  

• A director who is an employee of the company, or whose immediate family member is an 
executive officer of the company. Temporary service by an independent director as interim 
chairman or chief executive officer will not disqualify the director from being independent 
following completion of that service.  
 

• A director who receives any direct compensation from the company other than normal director 
compensation, or whose immediate family member receives more than $120,000 per year in 
direct compensation from the company other than for service as a nonexecutive employee.  
 

• A director who is employed (or whose immediate family member is currently employed as an 
executive officer) by another company where any Lilly executive officer serves on the 
compensation committee of that company’s board.  
 

• A director who is currently employed by, who is a 10 percent shareholder of, or whose 
immediate family member is currently employed as an executive officer of a company that 
makes payments to or receives payments from Lilly for property or services that exceed the 
greater of $1 million or 2 percent of that company’s consolidated gross revenue in a single fiscal 
year.  
 

• A director who is a current executive officer of a nonprofit organization that receives grants or 
contributions from the company exceeding the greater of $1 million or 2 percent of that 
organization’s consolidated gross revenue in a single fiscal year.  

Members of board committees must meet all applicable independence tests of the New York Stock 
Exchange, Securities and Exchange Commission, and Internal Revenue Service. 


